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ABSTRACT 
This scientific work addresses the importance of including individuals with Autism Spectrum 
Disorder-ASD and seeks to understand the perceptions of guardians and/or caregivers of 
individuals with ASD on this topic. Autism Spectrum Disorder-ASD is part of a group of 
neurodevelopmental disorders, sharing core symptoms that include deficits in social skills, 
communication, and restricted and repetitive behaviors. The research proposes to give voice to 
the guardians and/or caregivers of individuals with ASD, so that they bring their perceptions 
about the obstacles faced when claiming the rights of the individual with ASD, and even after 
winning this claim, does the way this right is exercised meet the needs of the individual with 
ASD? The hypothesis raised is that the inclusion of these individuals in all dimensions - social, 
educational, labor market, digital, cultural, economic and political, is fundamental to create 
egalitarian environments and should involve public policies that foster awareness of all layers, 
but, unfortunately, it is believed that the law, as it is being applied, is still not meeting the needs 
of people with autism spectrum disorder - ASD. The objective is to identify how these conquered 
rights can be more effective in terms of supporting and promoting a more egalitarian society, 
what the support gaps are, and what the possible areas for improvement in the policies, 
practices, and services available are. The hypothesis raised is that promoting the social 
inclusion of individuals with ASD is essential to create an egalitarian environment, involving 
public policies that imply the awareness of all social strata. By addressing the perceptions of 
guardians and/or caregivers, this study aims to contribute to a deep understanding of the needs 
of individuals with ASD and identify opportunities to promote more effective inclusion in various 
social contexts. The research seeks to provide relevant insights that can foster more inclusive 
practices and policies that are sensitive to the needs of individuals with ASD. 
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INTRODUCTION 

According to the American Psychological Association. APA), Autistic disorder is part of a 

group of neurodevelopmental disorders called Autism Spectrum Disorders (ASD), which include 

Pervasive Developmental Disorders (PDD) and Pervasive development disorders (PDD). These 

disorders share core symptoms, including deficits in social skills and communication (verbal and 

nonverbal) and the presence of restricted, repetitive, and stereotyped behaviors. 
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ASD encompasses and subsumes the disorders formerly known as autism, Asperger's 

disorder, and childhood disintegrative disorder, which are no longer considered distinct 

diagnoses in the DSM-5 and DSM-5-TR. Medical or genetic disorders associated with ASD, 

such as Rett syndrome, are identified as specifiers of the disorder. 

Due to the characteristics of Autism Spectrum Disorder-ASD, which affect social and 

communication skills, the inclusion of a person with ASD in the family, at school, at work, or in 

society in general can be challenging. These difficulties often result in situations of prejudice, 

discrimination, rejection, and social withdrawal.  

The inclusion and appreciation of individuals with ASD are fundamental issues that 

demand understanding and sensitivity on the part of society, especially those responsible and/or 

caregivers of these individuals. The term "inclusion" generally refers to the comprehensive effort 

to ensure that all people, regardless of their characteristics or circumstances, have equal access 

to opportunities and resources and full participation in society. According to Schilling and 

Miyashiro (2001), the inclusion would be: [...] to put in; to make it appear of; join(s) to; insert(se); 

introduce(se) [...]. Far beyond the meaning of a word, the research proposes to give voice to the 

guardians and/or caregivers of individuals with ASD, so that they can bring their perceptions 

about the obstacles faced when claiming the rights of the individual with ASD, and, after winning 

this claim, does the way this right is applied meet the needs of the individual with ASD?         

The hypothesis raised is that the inclusion of these individuals in all dimensions - social, 

educational, labor market, digital, cultural, economic and political, is fundamental to create 

egalitarian environments and should involve public policies that foster awareness of all layers, 

but, unfortunately, it is believed that the law, as it is being applied, is still not meeting the needs 

of people with autism spectrum disorder - ASD.  

In this context, this research seeks to understand the perceptions of guardians and/or 

caregivers about the inclusion of individuals with ASD. Giving voice to caregivers and/or 

caregivers in order to explore the difficulties faced in the search for effective inclusion, we seek 

to identify problem areas, support gaps, and possible areas for improvement in available 

policies, practices, and services.  

 

OBJECTIVE 

The general objective of this research is to investigate the perceptions of guardians 

and/or caregivers about the dimensions of inclusion of individuals with ASD.  

Identify the difficulties that are faced in the inclusion process regardless of dimension and 

analyze the perceptions of the guardians and/or caregivers of the individual with ASD. 



 
  

 
 

Accesses that promote interaction with other members of society for individuals with ASD 

help to stimulate their social skills, avoiding isolation. At the heart of the concept is the idea that 

skills can be developed through the interactions that occur during the social learning process. 

However, it is necessary to respect the particularities of each individual in this process. 

Individuals with typical development can offer, among other things, examples of interaction for 

autistic people, even if the social understanding of the latter is challenging. Interaction with other 

individuals is critical for growth, whether the individual is autistic or not. In this way, it is believed 

that the participation of individuals with ASD in society provides opportunities for interaction to 

benefit not only their development but also the concept of belonging. 

Research on "Autism Spectrum Disorder: Difficulties for effective inclusion" is important 

both academically and socially. Understanding these aspects can improve inclusive practices 

and inform public policies, which will benefit not only autistic people but also society as a whole, 

as diversity promotes empathy and understanding. Understanding the needs of these individuals 

improves inclusion strategies. Therefore, this research has the potential to contribute 

significantly to the inclusion and well-being of individuals reported with ASD. 

 

METHODOLOGY 

The methodology adopted for this research will be qualitative-quantitative, which will have 

as an instrument a questionnaire directed to the responsible person and/or caregiver of the 

individual with ASD, regardless of gender and education, aged between 07 and 20 years old, 

and then the participants' answers will be interpreted. The qualitative-quantitative approach that 

will be employed to capture the perceptions and experiences of the guardians and/or caregivers 

of the individuals with ASD will be regarding the inclusion of individuals with ASD. 

The questionnaire will be applied online through the form available at the link 

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSfyVUGD8sfdUDk-

SUkuJNZjJfboboDGt6cb7bO5HsiLP-WNyg/viewform?usp=sharing.  

 

DEVELOPMENT 

The present survey consists of 32 questions, organized into four main sections: 

identification, family, school, and society. The development of this study was carried out through 

a multidisciplinary approach, which included the reading and analysis of scientific articles, 

specialized books, and relevant news on the subject. In addition, conversations were held with 

individuals directly involved in the theme of autism, as well as meetings with the collaborators 

responsible for the preparation of the research, ensuring a solid and grounded construction. 



 
  

 
 

FINAL CONSIDERATIONS 

The preliminary results of this research offer an initial overview of the perceptions and 

challenges faced by guardians and/or caregivers of individuals with Autism Spectrum Disorder 

(ASD). Based on the 32 questions distributed among the sections of identification, family, school 

and society, the following trends were observed: Identification of guardians: the data indicate 

that most of the people responsible for care are mothers in the age group of 30 to 44 years, 

married, with complete higher education and average income between 2.5 minimum wages. 

About the inclusion of the person with ASD in the family: in Brazil, 47% of families include totally, 

39% partially, and 14% do not. When analyzing the regions of Brazil, it is noted that families in 

the Northeast region are the most inclusive, with 75% of total inclusion, followed by the Midwest, 

with 63% of inclusion. The North and Southeast regions are practically tied, with 42% and 43% 

of total inclusion, respectively. The South region, despite having the lowest percentage of total 

inclusion (35%), was the region with the lowest percentage of non-inclusion, as most families in 

the South region partially include it. 

The changes that occurred in the family after receiving the report, for the most part, were 

positive. School: 25% manage to include effectively, 64% partially, 8% do not include, and 4% 

do not apply. Finally, in society, a high level of misinformation about what Autism Spectrum 

Disorder is has been identified." 
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